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 Item Update Actions and recommendations Who 

 Date of Meeting 22nd January 2025 

1. Attendees and apologies 

 Present: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Apologies: 

Councillor Sven Hocking (SH) – Wiltshire Council – Chair 
Councillor Sam Charleston (SC) – Wiltshire Council 
Councillor Caroline Corbin (CC) – Wiltshire Council 
Councillor Brian Dalton (BD) – Wiltshire Council 
Councillor Charles McGrath (CM) – Wiltshire Council 
Councillor Ricky Rogers (RR) – Wiltshire Council 
Councillor Paul Sample (CPS) – Wiltshire Council 
Councillor Alan Bayliss (AB) – Salisbury City Council 
Councillor Chris Taylor (JN) – Salisbury City Council 
Councillor John Wells (JW) – Salisbury City Council 
Peter Durnan (PD) – Cycle Opportunities Group Salisbury 
Patricia Podger (PP) – Elizabeth House 
Margaret Willmot (MW) – Salisbury Area Greenspace P/Ship 
Rebecaa Twinn (RT) – Salisbury City Council 
Paul Shaddock (PS) – Wiltshire Council 
 
Councillor Mark McClelland (MM) – Wiltshire Council 
Marc Read (MR) – Salisbury City Council 
Graham Axtell (GX) – Wiltshire Council 
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2. Notes of Last Meeting 
   

  The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed at the 
Salisbury Area Board meeting on the 21st November 2024. 
 
The Salisbury Area Board minutes can be found at: 
 
https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=168&M
Id=15345&Ver=4  

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

3. Financial Position 
   

  There is currently £12,089.50 still unallocated. 
 
The list of schemes and potential costs supplied to the Director 
of Highways as part of a bid for funding from the Salisbury 
Transport Strategy to deliver them has now been considered 
and a decision made on which schemes will be funded. The list 
of schemes considered is enclosed as Appendix 1. Schemes 
RAG (Red / Amber / Green) rated green have been allocated 
funding, schemes rated amber require further development work 
or can be funded by the LHFIG if determined to be a priority. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

4. New Issues / Issues Requiring A Decision 

a)  Issue No: 12-22-05 
 
Request to upgrade the Zebra 
crossing equipment on the 
A3094 Netherhampton Road 
through the provision of the 
Modupost system. 

This is one of the schemes put forward to the Director of 
Highways for funding from the Salisbury Transport Strategy to 
deliver. It received an amber rating meaning that the group could 
fund the proposed scheme if it is determined to be a priority.  
 
The estimated cost of providing the Modupost system is 
£15,000. [Note: This figure includes a 25% contingency]. 

The group discussed this issue 
and agreed to keep this request 
open for future consideration of 
funding. 
 
That the update is noted. 

Area 
Board 

https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=168&MId=15345&Ver=4
https://cms.wiltshire.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=168&MId=15345&Ver=4
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0617563,-1.8125454,3a,90y,270.04h,92.7t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1sypm_nH2ZxCw96H1gzf-UJA!2e0!7i16384!8i8192?coh=205409&entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI0MDgyOC4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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b)  Issue No: 12-24-19 
 
Request for a 20mph speed 
restriction in Harnham 

The traffic surveys have now been completed. Overall, the 
results present a very positive picture in terms of how vehicles 
are travelling around the estate with both the average and 85th 
percentile speeds being low. The highest average speed 
recorded was 19.9mph, and the highest 85th percentile speed 
recorded was 24.7mph. 
 
Wiltshire Council policy allows a sign only 20mph speed 
restriction to be introduced where the average speed of vehicles 
is below 24mph. The average speed of vehicles at all the sites 
surveyed was well below 24mph. On this basis it is possible to 
consider the introduction of a sign only 20mph speed restriction 
covering the whole of the area surveyed. 
 
Given both the low average and 85th percentile speeds recorded 
during the surveys the formal introduction of a 20mph speed 
restriction would not bring about a significant reduction in the 
speed of vehicles in the estate. As such the costs incurred in 
introducing a 20mph speed restriction, the estimated cost of 
which is £6-7k, and the ongoing requirement to maintain the 
signs and road markings laid are somewhat difficult to justify at 
this time. 
 
The group are to discuss this issue and decide whether they 
wish to support the introduction of a 20mph speed restriction in 
the Harnham. 

The group discussed this issue 
and supported the introduction of 
a 20mph speed limit in Harnham. 
 
That the Area Board approves the 
allocation of £7,000 to allow this 
work to be undertaken. 

 
 
 
 

Area 
Board 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0604233,-1.8127979,582m/data=!3m1!1e3?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI0MDgyOC4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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c)  Issue No: 12-24-22 
 
Request to relocate a loading 
bay in Estcourt Road, Salisbury 

The owner of the convenience store in Estcourt Road has 
requested that the existing loading bay present in the road is 
relocated outside of their store to aid loading and unloading to 
their premises. 
 
The loading bay is currently situated in the middle of a length of 
waiting restrictions to help serve all business premises located 
on that stretch of the road. 
 
The group are to discuss this issue. 

The group discussed this issue 
and supported the relocation of the 
loading bay in Estcourt Road 
subject to it being taken forward as 
part of existing TRO amendments 
already fund by the group. 
 
PS advised that a further £500 
would need to be allocated to the 
existing TRO amendments to 
cover the cost of the amendments 
on the ground. The group 
supported this approach.  
 
That the Area Board approves the 
allocation of £500 to allow this 
work to be undertaken. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

|Area 
Board 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.073063,-1.7879355,3a,90y,273.15h,77.48t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1sL0UoFy3kgyTiZs_gvEf-KA!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D12.522335761178155%26panoid%3DL0UoFy3kgyTiZs_gvEf-KA%26yaw%3D273.14845355648765!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNC4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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d)  Issue No: 12-24-24 
 
Request additional signing in 
St. Nicholas Road and 
Ayleswade Road 

A request has been received for the provision of additional 
signage to stop reported issues of vehicles over 7.5t using St. 
Nicholas Road and additional signage to address reported 
issues of larges vehicles not realising Ayleswade Road is a cul-
de-sac. 
 
The Ayleswade Road area is already covered by a 7.5t weight 
restriction but it is noted that there is only one weight limit 
restriction sign present at St. Nicholas Road and that is in very 
poor condition, similarly the present at Britford Lane (West) are 
in very poor condition. It is also noted that none of the weight 
limit signs present have any end of restriction signs present, 
which means that the weight restriction is legally unenforceable.  
A full review of the weight limit signing to be undertaken and a 
cost estimate produced for bringing the signing up to a standard 
where the weight restriction is legally enforceable and brought 
to the next meeting of the group for a funding decision. It should 
be noted though because any changes to the weight limit 
restriction signing will require associated illumination the costs 
of any improvements will be greater than for a standard signing 
scheme. 
 
It is not possible to provide a no through road sign at the 
Ayleswade Road junction as it is a through road to both Britford 
Lane (West) and Swan Close. However, it would be possible to 
replace the existing street nameplates with new versions with 
Cul-De-Sac text added. 
 
The estimated cost of providing new street nameplates is 
£470.53. [Note: This figure includes a 25% contingency]. 

The group discussed this issue in 
detail and agreed to support the 
request of additional directional 
sign to direct HGVs to exit the area 
via Harnham Road. 
 
PS advised that £500 would need 
to be allocated to allow for the 
provision of the additional 
directional sign. 
 
That the Area Board approves the 
allocation of £500 to allow this 
work to be undertaken. 
 
The group asked PS to approach 
the Highways Maintenance Team 
to address the issues with the 
current weight limit terminal signs. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Area 
Board 

 
 

PS 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.073063,-1.7879355,3a,90y,273.15h,77.48t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1sL0UoFy3kgyTiZs_gvEf-KA!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D12.522335761178155%26panoid%3DL0UoFy3kgyTiZs_gvEf-KA%26yaw%3D273.14845355648765!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNC4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D


 
 
 
 
 
 

SALISBURY LOCAL HIGHWAYS & FOOTWAYS IMPROVEMENT GROUP ACTION NOTES 
 

Page 6 

  

e)  Issue No: 12-24-27 
 
Request for an improved 
crossing facilities at the junction 
of Laverstock Road / Shady 
Bower / Milford Hill 

A request has been received from a resident of Elm Grove Place 
to provide improved pedestrian crossing facilities at the junction 
of Laverstock Road / Shady Bower / Milford Hill to help residents 
reach The Avenue after the originate of the issue was advised 
they could no longer walk through the grounds of Godolphin 
School. 
 
It is highly unlikely that any formal crossing facility could be 
provided at this location, particularly on the Laverstock Road 
arm of the junction, which is the arm that would need to be 
crossed to gain access to The Avenue, because of the legal 
requirements for forward visibility of a formal crossing facility. 
The school could be approached and asked to reconsider 
allowing pedestrians to walk through their grounds. The school 
could also be approached and asked to remove some of their 
existing planting which may improve visibility of the existing 
dropped kerb crossing point. 
 
The group are to discuss this issue. 

The group acknowledged the 
problem crossing at the location in 
question and the issues in 
providing an improved facility at 
this location. 
 
The group requested that a 
meeting be held with Godolphin 
School to discuss the issue and 
potential improvements involving 
amendments to the schools 
boundary wall and hedge. 
 
Meeting to be arranged. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

PS 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0683987,-1.7863055,3a,90y,40.03h,66.41t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1seswV_-bmgqOAV3arsi01NA!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D23.592732183273455%26panoid%3DeswV_-bmgqOAV3arsi01NA%26yaw%3D40.02851975299035!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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f)  Issue No: 12-24-28 
 
Request for an additional lamp 
column in the vicinity of the No. 
16 Jewell Close 

Technically an additional lamp column could be provided at this 
location. If the group support this issue a price for the provision 
of an additional lighting column will be obtained from the Street 
Lighting Team.  
 
The group are to discuss this issue.  

The group discussed this issue 
and supported the provision of a 
lighting column at this location 
subject to the local member, CM, 
approach local residents to see if 
they were in favour of the provision 
of a street light.  
 
SH proposed allocating £1,000 for 
the provision of a solar powered 
street light should local residents 
be in favour of the provision of a 
street light and if that additional 
funding was required the group 
would need to consider that matter 
at the next meeting of the group. 
The group supported this 
approach. 
 
That the Area Board approves the 
allocation of £1,000 to allow this 
work to be undertaken. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Area 
Board 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0859962,-1.7774997,3a,88.5y,4.29h,89.11t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1s5CKksFlT0c_jsXTDtA2C6Q!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D0.887674438613459%26panoid%3D5CKksFlT0c_jsXTDtA2C6Q%26yaw%3D4.293437668809595!7i13312!8i6656?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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g)  Issue No: 12-24-29 
 
Request for a mini roundabout 
at the junction of the A3094 
Netherhampton Road and 
Wellworthy Drive 

A resident of Halfpenny Road has requested the installation of 
a mini roundabout at the junction of A3094 Netherhampton 
Road and Wellworthy Drive to address problems they are having 
exiting the Wellworthy Drive estate onto the A3094. 
 
DfT regulations only allow the installation of mini roundabouts 
on the roads where all approaches are subject to a speed limit 
of 30 mph or less. Their use on roads with a higher speed limit 
is not recommended as it is seldom possible to achieve 
adequate deflection, and the marking may not be sufficiently 
conspicuous at higher speeds. 
 
The location where the mini roundabout has been requested is 
currently subject to a 40mph speed limit so as such a mini 
roundabout cannot be provided. It is recommended that this 
issue is closed. 

The acknowledged that a mini 
roundabout cannot be provided at 
the location requested and agreed 
to close this issue. 
 
That the update is noted. 

Area 
Board 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0619209,-1.8203545,3a,90y,221.27h,69.83t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1suEixDsNIUwJ0zlbQM8XQ9w!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D20.166944405450707%26panoid%3DuEixDsNIUwJ0zlbQM8XQ9w%26yaw%3D221.2656392406324!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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h)  Issue No: 12-24-30 
 
Request to amend the Off-
Street Parking Order 

Cllr McGrath has submitted a request for the off-street parking 
order to be amended to allow Residents Parking Zone E permit 
holders living in Rampart Road only to be allowed to park in 
Culver Street Car Park in response to cars parking on Rampart 
Road being damaged by vehicles travelling along the road. Such 
a change would provide said residents with an alternative 
parking option that would prevent their cars being damaged. 
 
For such a change to be considered to the off-street parking 
order the Cabinet Member for Highways would first have to 
approve a change to the Salisbury Residents Parking Terms & 
Conditions. The Cabinet Member for Highways to be 
approached about approving such a change. 
 
Subject to such a change being agreed by the Cabinet Member 
for Highways a budget allocation of £1,000 would be required to 
complete the legal work to amend the off-street parking order. 

The group supported this request. 
 
That the Area Board approves the 
allocation of £1,000 to allow this 
work to be undertaken. 

 
 

Area 
Board 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0676048,-1.7892071,3a,88y,132.54h,78.61t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1s8sTay93v-JECIo978ac3wA!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D11.388587459915925%26panoid%3D8sTay93v-JECIo978ac3wA%26yaw%3D132.54283272242063!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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i)  Issue No: 12-24-31 
 
Speeding concerns in Ashley 
Road 

Cllr Charleston has raised concerns about speeding traffic in 
Ashley Road. In line with the Council’s approved process when 
concerns are raised about speeding the first thing the Council 
seeks to do is undertake a traffic survey. A traffic survey records 
the volume and speed of traffic using a road. The results of this 
survey will then help to determine if speeding is creating a 
highway safety problem in the road surveyed and what, if any, 
measures would be appropriate to deal with the problems 
identified. The person raising the concerns about speeding is 
asked to complete and return a traffic survey application form to 
ensure that a traffic survey is undertaken at the point in the road 
where their concerns exist and to avoid any suggestions that the 
survey equipment was placed at a location that is advantageous 
to the Council. 
 
Originator of the issue to be asked to submit a traffic survey 
application form. 
 
No further action to be undertaken with respect to this issue until 
such time as a traffic survey has been completed. 

Originator of the issue to be asked 
to submit a traffic survey 
application form. 
 
No further action to be undertaken 
with respect to this issue until such 
time as a traffic survey has been 
completed. 

PS 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0766025,-1.8030937,3a,75y,52.22h,84.37t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1s3US2eCrk5JZmnK3qFzcmDg!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D5.632494027469605%26panoid%3D3US2eCrk5JZmnK3qFzcmDg%26yaw%3D52.222701113295784!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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j)  Issue Nos: 12-24-32 / 12-24-35 
And 12-24-36 
 
Request for additional footway 
in Lower Bemerton 

Three residents of Quidhampton have raised pedestrian safety 
concerns about the lack of footway between Bemerton Farm 
and the area adjacent to the toilet block, particularly concerning 
the walking route for parents and children of Quidhampton 
attending Bemerton St. John’s Primary School. The originators 
of the issues have requested the provision of a formal footway 
in the area concerned. The originators of the issues also raised 
issues around school run parking, overgrown foliage and poor 
condition of existing signage. These issues were discussed at a 
meeting held before Christmas 2024 attended by, amongst 
others, John Glen MP, the Director of Highways for Wiltshire 
Council, the Police, a representative of Bemerton St. John’s 
Primary School and Cllr Jeremy Nettle. 
 
Following that meeting the Wiltshire Council Highways 
Maintenance Team have been instructed to replace those signs 
in poor condition and arrange for overhanging foliage to be cut 
back. This team are also investigating the re-establishment of a 
footpath (believed to be under the control of the management 
company that manage Bemerton Farm) which would reduce the 
length of road that pedestrians would have to walk in. The 
Wiltshire Council Parking Services Team have been instructed 
to arrange for the faded waiting restrictions to be re-marked. 
 
As was advised at the meeting the provision of additional 
measures would be dependent on the school producing an 
update to date school travel plan which would allow them to bid 
for funding through the Council’s Taking Action On School 
Journey’s initiative and/or the LHFIG process, this advice was 
previously provided to the school in May 2024. The Council’s 
School Travel Plan Officer has also contacted the school 

The group acknowledged the 
issue raised. 
 
RR advised the group that he was 
working on a proposals to provide 
a kerbed footway along the section 
of the road where there is currently 
no footway provision for 
discussion with officers in due 
course. 
 
SH proposed allocating £2,089.50 
for the provision of an advisory on 
carriageway footway subject to the 
area being suitable for such a 
facility under relevant design 
guidance, noting that RR’s 
proposals were likely to be 
relatively expensive and take 
some time to deliver on the ground 
and this approach would not 
prevent RR’s proposals coming 
forward at a later date. The group 
supported this approach. 
 
That the Area Board approves the 
allocation of £2,089.50 to allow 
this work to be undertaken. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Area 
Board 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0745505,-1.8306339,3a,61.2y,300.43h,81.76t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1sN1WuhNdR0Iy68kM6pTnQ8w!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D8.236659392104471%26panoid%3DN1WuhNdR0Iy68kM6pTnQ8w%26yaw%3D300.4337961633468!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0745505,-1.8306339,3a,61.2y,300.43h,81.76t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1sN1WuhNdR0Iy68kM6pTnQ8w!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D8.236659392104471%26panoid%3DN1WuhNdR0Iy68kM6pTnQ8w%26yaw%3D300.4337961633468!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0745505,-1.8306339,3a,61.2y,300.43h,81.76t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1sN1WuhNdR0Iy68kM6pTnQ8w!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D8.236659392104471%26panoid%3DN1WuhNdR0Iy68kM6pTnQ8w%26yaw%3D300.4337961633468!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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following the meeting to advise how they can progress the 
development of a school travel plan. 
 
The provision of a formal footway is unlikely to be possible due 
requirements around minimum footway and carriageway widths. 
This issue has been investigated several times over the past 25 
years and had it been possible to provide such a feature it would 
likely have been done so previously. However, it might be 
possible provide an advisory on carriageway footway to highlight 
to motorists where to expect pedestrians to be walking. The 
provision of such a facility should be considered as one of the 
measures in the school travel plan being developed. 
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k)  Issue No: 12-24-33 
 
Request to remove a parking 
bay in Kelsey Road to facilitate 
the putting out of household 
bins 

H W White Ltd are responsible for managing Cleveland Flats in 
Fairview Road and have requested that a parking bay in Kelsey 
Road should be shortened to facilitate the putting out of bins 
from the flats via an existing dropped kerb access. 
 
The shortening of the parking bay is technically possible through 
the promotion of a TRO amendment. The dropped kerb access 
was originally installed as vehicular access but does not operate 
and has not operated as a vehicular access since at least 1995 
when the Residents Parking Zone C bay currently in front of the 
dropped kerb was first introduced. Given that the bins from the 
flats have been able to be emptied for the past 30 years with the 
parking bay in place the group will need to determine whether 
they support the removal of the parking bay, particularly as there 
other accesses to Cleveland Flats that the management 
company could potentially use in the putting out of bins and 
there is no specific requirement on the Council to ensure that 
the dropped kerb access is not being obstructed when it is not 
being used as vehicular access. 
 
If the group do support the removal of the parking bay, they 
should consider whether they wish to ask the management 
company to fund all the costs associated with making the 
change given that the shortening of the parking bay as the 
Council would potentially be using public money for private 
betterment. 

The group discussed this issue 
and supported the requested 
amendment to the parking bay 
subject to all costs associated with 
amendment being met by H W 
White Ltd. 
 
CM asked that it be noted that he 
did not supported the proposed 
amendment to the parking bay. 
 
H W White Ltd to be contacted and 
advised of the groups decision and 
see if they wish to proceed with the 
amendment to the parking bay. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

PS 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0711511,-1.7853938,3a,75y,348.83h,79.15t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1sbDt9qEp2s0X9wNnoNrvwJg!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D10.849240832904243%26panoid%3DbDt9qEp2s0X9wNnoNrvwJg%26yaw%3D348.8306147542163!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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l)  Issue No: 12-24-34 
 
Request to introduce 
contraflow cycling in Fowlers 
Hill 

A request has been received to introduce contraflow cycling in 
Fowlers Hill between Shady Bower and Fowlers Road.  
 
Local Transport Note (LTN) 1/20 Cycle Infrastructure Design 
advises that an advisory contraflow cycle lane can be introduced 
in one-way roads subject to a 20mph speed limit and with less 
than 1000 vehicle movements per day.  
 
Therefore, if the group support this request the first action would 
be to request a traffic survey to ascertain the currently speed 
and volume of traffic using the road. 

Traffic survey to be requested. 
 
No further action to be undertaken 
with respect to this issue until such 
time as a traffic survey has been 
completed. 

PS 

m)  Issue No: 12-24-37 
 
Request for additional waiting 
restrictions in Somerset Road 

A request has been received for the provision of additional 
waiting restrictions in Somerset Road in the vicinity of its junction 
with Cambridge Road and around the roundabout at cul-de-sac 
end of the road to address problems associated with school run 
parking. 
 
The Somerset Road Educational Trust have recently updated 
their site travel plan and are currently bidding for additional 
measures to address school travel issues in the area through 
the Council’s Taking Action On School Journey’s initiative. If the 
group support this issue officers will determine if the request can 
be picked as part of the schools bid for additional measures. If 
not, the group will need to determine at a future meeting whether 
they would wish to fund the necessary TRO amendment to 
introduce the waiting restrictions requested. 

The group acknowledged the 
issue raised an supported 
proceeding as outlined. 
 
That the update is noted. 

PS 
 
 
 

Area 
Board 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0674986,-1.784346,3a,90y,240.66h,75.15t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1sE6bKRdA05-2FNdyxDDY3QQ!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D14.853174965014972%26panoid%3DE6bKRdA05-2FNdyxDDY3QQ%26yaw%3D240.6592097977256!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0800641,-1.7895478,3a,89.4y,108.03h,83.47t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1sRQp2wuWjgPPR7j-KzBThAg!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D6.528735260655466%26panoid%3DRQp2wuWjgPPR7j-KzBThAg%26yaw%3D108.03409769541129!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI1MDExNS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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n)  Speeding and volume of traffic 
concerns in Milford Mill Road 

Residents of Milford Mill Road, headed by the Milford Area 
Preservation Group (MAPG) have again raised concerns about 
the speed and volume of traffic using the road. The issue was 
raised via Cllr McGrath as a motion at the Salisbury Area Board 
meeting in September 2024. The outcome of which was to hold 
a meeting with residents of the area. This meeting took place in 
December 2024. 
 
At the meeting members of the MAPG presented the results of 
a survey they had undertaken with residents in the area and the 
potential solutions that had been identified to address their 
concerns. Officers offered initial advice on the solutions put 
forward. The outcome of the meeting was for a traffic survey to 
be undertaken to obtain up to date information about the speed 
and volume of traffic using the road. The results of the survey 
will be known by the date of the next meeting and enable a 
detailed discussion by the group around the solutions put 
forward and whether the group wishes to support proceeding 
with any of them. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

o)  Various improvements to the 
Bishopdown Estate 

Works to improve existing dropped kerbs using existing 
highways maintenance funding complete. The group are to 
determine whether they wish to allocate any further funding 
towards the installation of new dropped kerbs in the estate. 

The group discussed this issue 
and agreed to keep this request 
open for future consideration of 
funding. 
 
That the update is noted. 

Area 
Board 
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5. Other Issues 

a)  Issue No: 12-21-5 
 
Request for the provision of an 
improved pedestrian crossing 
facility at the junction of 
Stratford Road and Waters 
Road. 

This is one of the schemes put forward to the Director of 
Highways for funding from the Salisbury Transport Strategy 
which was allocated funding to deliver. Meeting to be arranged 
with local councillors to discuss which option they wish to take 
forward at this location. 

Meeting to be arranged PS 

b)  Issue No: 12-22-10 
 
Request for the installation of 
ANPR cameras to enforce 
School Keep Clear markings at 
the Somerset Road School 
Campus 

This is one of the schemes put forward to the Director of 
Highways for funding from the Salisbury Transport Strategy 
which was allocated funding to deliver. Meeting with ANPR 
supplier and Street Lighting contractor arranged for 04/02/25 to 
finalise equipment installation requirements and work out 
delivery programme. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

c)  Issue No: 12-22-12 
 
Accessibility improvements to 
Winchester Street Underpass 

National Highways have requested changes to the proposals 
supplied to them. Revised proposals to be drawn up and 
submitted to National Highways for comment. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

d)  Issue No: 12-23-01 
 
Request for the installation of a 
bus shelter in Castle Road 

This is one of the schemes put forward to the Director of 
Highways for funding from the Salisbury Transport Strategy 
which was allocated funding to deliver. Updated quote from 
shelter supplier to be obtained and order placed for the 
installation of the shelter. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

e)  Issue No: 12-23-02 
 
Waiting Restriction Requests 
(2022) 

Proposals with the TRO Team to undertake the necessary legal 
work. Delay in completion of the legal work whilst switching to a 
new digital TRO system. Formal TRO Consultation period 
expected to take place in February 2024. 

Chase Legal Team to complete 
work. 

Area 
Board 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0825168,-1.8019324,3a,90y,346.42h,91.97t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1sYefTpbj798dBZRZj37JLYg!2e0!7i16384!8i8192
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0804841,-1.7878248,3a,75y,296.59h,89.7t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1snx5o1GKY2eH0MUDSpa4Cog!2e0!7i16384!8i8192
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0693692,-1.7900572,3a,75y,55.35h,85.82t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1sDKclP2dRN_ZlbQjL3M3YrA!2e0!7i13312!8i6656
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0832292,-1.797289,3a,50.7y,92.34h,78.18t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1sXCjhLNEsty8RRxqPNYujsg!2e0!7i16384!8i8192
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f)  Issue No: 12-23-05 
 
Request to upgrade the section 
of St. Mark’s Path between St. 
Francis Road and Wessex 
Water Site 

This is one of the schemes put forward to the Director of 
Highways for funding from the Salisbury Transport Strategy to 
deliver. It received an amber rating meaning that the group could 
fund the proposed scheme if it is determined to be a priority.  
 
The original cost estimate from Wessex Tree Care to provide a 
2.0 metre wide timber edged hoggin path over the requested 
length of 330 metres is £24,925. [Note: This figure included a 
25% contingency]. However, Wessex Tree Care are no longer 
operating as a business so a new contractor and cost estimate 
for the works will need to be obtained. Revised cost estimate to 
brought back to a future meeting of the group for a funding 
decision. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

g)  Issue No: 12-23-07 
 
Improved crossing facilities in 
the vicinity of No. 18 Devizes 
Road 

Meeting undertaken on the 07/11/2024 with local member and 
bus company to discuss how to proceed with this issue. 
Potential option involving modifying the existing layby containing 
the loading bay identified. Design work ongoing. Proposals to be 
circulated to the local member for comment in February 2025 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

h)  Issue No: 12-23-08 
 
Improved dropped kerb 
provision in the York Road / 
Sidney Street area 

Design work ongoing. Works pack to be issued to contractor in 
January 2025. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0884646,-1.7910751,381m/data=!3m1!1e3
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0731038,-1.8058473,3a,75y,343.84h,83.96t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1s9WnlVgSnZCikFcBjBVevdg!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fpanoid%3D9WnlVgSnZCikFcBjBVevdg%26cb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile.gps%26w%3D203%26h%3D100%26yaw%3D158.78104%26pitch%3D0%26thumbfov%3D100!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0728376,-1.8047576,3a,90y,64.03h,60.15t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1s7o4J8lJTYipQJlcgrQkMrQ!2e0!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu
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i)  Issue No: 12-23-10 
 
Request to enforce prohibited 
right turn from Friary Lane into 
St. Ann Street. 

This is one of the schemes put forward to the Director of 
Highways for funding from the Salisbury Transport Strategy to 
deliver. It received an amber rating meaning that the group could 
fund the proposed scheme if it is determined to be a priority.  
 
However, as the group were previously informed the Council 
were advised in October 2024 by the DfT that a decision on its 
application for powers to undertake enforcement action against 
moving traffic offences should be known by the end of the 
current financial year. This remains the case. 
 
As previously agreed by the group this issue will remain open, 
but no further action is to be undertaken with respect to this 
matter until such time as the Council has received its powers to 
undertake enforcement action against moving vehicle offences.  

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

j)  Issue No: 12-23-12 
 
Request for accessibility 
improvements to Pinewood 
Way (Bemerton Folly), Victoria 
Park and the Bishopdown 
Sports Field 

Works provisionally programmed for February 2025. That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

k)  Issue No: 12-24-01 
 
Request to replace a missing 
street nameplate at the junction 
of Waters Road and Fairfield 
Road 

Works provisionally programmed to take place in week 
commencing 10/02/2025. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0658422,-1.7924379,3a,90y,112.51h,79.58t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1sevUdIKDXsCFp0D2cERzDQQ!2e0!5s20200901T000000!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0842634,-1.7986817,3a,75y,281.97h,74.2t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1sa3nLI74dqJ7Xbg3I4AXHLQ!2e0!7i13312!8i6656?entry=ttu
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l)  Issue No: 12-24-05 
 
Request for measures to 
address pedestrian safety 
concerns on the access road 
leading to Nos. 1 to 16 
Hawksridge 

The hedge at Hawksridge has been reduced in height by SCC 
which has improved the visibility of pedestrians walking along 
the access road. 
 
Works order issued to Milestone in December 2024. Awaiting 
programming of works. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

m)  Issue No: 12-24-06 
 
Request for the provision of a 
Keep Clear marking outside of 
Riverside Court, Castle Street 

Works order issued to Milestone in December 2024. Awaiting 
programming of works. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

n)  Issue No: 12-24-10 
 
Traffic concerns in Lower 
Bemerton 

A meeting was held in December 2025 to discuss various traffic 
issues in Lower Bemerton, including possible options around the 
introduction of a One Way or Prohibition of Driving restriction at 
the junction of Church Lane and A36 Wilton Road. 
 
Next steps would be to undertake a traffic survey at the junction 
of Church Lane to ascertain the actual level of HGVs seeking to 
use the road and work with local members around undertaking 
some informal consultation to determine the level of local 
support for the possible introduction of a One Way or Prohibition 
of Driving restriction 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

o)  Issue No: 12-24-11 
 
Speeding concerns on 
Stratford Road between Waters 
Road and Park Lane 

Traffic survey ordered but not yet undertaken. No further action 
to be undertaken with respect to this issue until the results of the 
traffic survey are known. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

p)  Issue No: 12-24-13 
 
Request for Unsuitable for 
HGVs sign in Wyndham Road 

Works order issued to Milestone in November 2024. Awaiting 
programming of works. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0550376,-1.7967348,3a,81.3y,295.23h,68.85t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1sf9kKxrZ7YbikQ-vSzfS82g!2e0!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0740969,-1.7964999,3a,90y,223.44h,87.73t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1sLmDStLisxjgC9YM3sGkXeQ!2e0!7i16384!8i8192?entry=ttu
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0738484,-1.8219601,16.98z?entry=ttu
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0823351,-1.8017016,3a,90y,145.05h,69.53t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1sQd1jQ_OqzDT5RoLNqGEDJg!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fpanoid%3DQd1jQ_OqzDT5RoLNqGEDJg%26cb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile.gps%26w%3D203%26h%3D100%26yaw%3D130.05644%26pitch%3D0%26thumbfov%3D100!7i16384!8i8192?coh=205409&entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI0MDgyOC4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0741805,-1.7965269,3a,90y,72.02h,88.66t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1svEHWWcWhVcjdnwJpzE2P0A!2e0!7i16384!8i8192?coh=205409&entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI0MDgyOC4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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q)  Issue No: 12-24-14 
 
Road safety concerns in 
Laverstock Road 

Meeting held with the originator of this issue to discuss concerns 
about the use of Laverstock Road and the speed of vehicles 
using the road and options to address their concerns, Traffic 
surveys ordered but not yet undertaken. No further action to be 
undertaken with respect to this issue until the results of the traffic 
survey are known. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

r)  Issue No: 12-24-15 
 
Request for No Wating At Any 
Time restrictions to be provided 
at the junction of Beatrice Road 
and Radnor Road 

The group supported this issue at its meeting in September 2024 
but asked that the TRO is not progressed until existing waiting 
restriction requests have been addressed. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

s)  Issue No: 12-24-20 
 
Request for a dropped kerb at 
the junction of Cecil Terrace 
and Lower Road 

Works order issued to Milestone in January 2025. Awaiting 
programming of works. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

t)  Issue Nos: 12-24-21 / 12-24-25 
Road safety concerns in the 
vicinity of Salisbury 6th Form 
College 

Meeting to be arranged with Salisbury 6th Form College in 
February 2025 to discuss their concerns and advise of the 
possible options that could be considered. Traffic surveys 
requested in Tollgate Road to determine the speed of traffic in 
the road which will help to determine which options can be 
considered. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

u)  Safer Salisbury Street Lighting 
Improvements 

Atkins Street Lighting Team have been instructed to complete 
the detailed design work and order the necessary works. The 
detailed design work anticipated to be complete by the end of 
January 2025, with the works being ordered in early February 
2025 and undertaken by the end of the current financial year. 

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0685842,-1.7861721,3a,75y,57.19h,87.16t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1smixD01zYPodWJXiOyzGDQg!2e0!7i16384!8i8192?coh=205409&entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI0MDgyOC4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0685842,-1.7861721,3a,75y,57.19h,87.16t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1smixD01zYPodWJXiOyzGDQg!2e0!7i16384!8i8192?coh=205409&entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI0MDgyOC4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0721907,-1.8191388,3a,46.9y,320.15h,87.6t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1sQEyRQ9hEnODupz5StYhDTw!2e0!7i16384!8i8192?coh=205409&entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI0MDgyOC4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0658299,-1.785584,3a,90y,115.54h,77.22t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1s8_Zh9wrUowRj6ByiTtb-kw!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D12.779461278505863%26panoid%3D8_Zh9wrUowRj6ByiTtb-kw%26yaw%3D115.53812852195345!7i16384!8i8192?coh=205410&entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI0MTAyOS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0658299,-1.785584,3a,90y,115.54h,77.22t/data=!3m7!1e1!3m5!1s8_Zh9wrUowRj6ByiTtb-kw!2e0!6shttps:%2F%2Fstreetviewpixels-pa.googleapis.com%2Fv1%2Fthumbnail%3Fcb_client%3Dmaps_sv.tactile%26w%3D900%26h%3D600%26pitch%3D12.779461278505863%26panoid%3D8_Zh9wrUowRj6ByiTtb-kw%26yaw%3D115.53812852195345!7i16384!8i8192?coh=205410&entry=ttu&g_ep=EgoyMDI0MTAyOS4wIKXMDSoASAFQAw%3D%3D
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v)  Waiting Restriction Requests 
(2021) 
 
Requests for new or 
amendments to existing waiting 
restrictions. 

Proposals with the TRO Team to undertake the necessary legal 
work. Delay in completion of the legal work whilst switching to a 
new digital TRO system. Formal TRO Consultation period 
expected to take place in February 2024. 

Chase Legal Team to complete 
work. 

PS 

6. Closed Items 

a)  Issue No: 12-20-2 
 
The provision of additional 
cycle parking stands in 
Salisbury City Centre. 

All works completed and the issue has been closed. That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

7. Other Items 

a)  Highway Maintenance Update There was nobody present from the Area Highway Office at the 
meeting. A list of the proposed carriageway and footway 
resurfacing works during the 2025/2026 financial year is 
attached as Appendix 2.  

That the update is noted. Area 
Board 

8. Date of Next Meeting: 11th June 2025 

https://www.google.com/maps/@51.0680165,-1.797426,3a,90y,78.29h,67.75t/data=!3m6!1e1!3m4!1sYT5nP1ktTtqj_2cjauXaGQ!2e0!7i13312!8i6656
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1. Environmental & Community Implications 
 

1.1. Environmental and community implications were considered by the LHFIG during their deliberations. The funding of projects will 
contribute to the continuance and/or improvement of environmental, social and community wellbeing in the community area, the extent, 
and specifics of which will be dependent upon the individual project. 

 

2. Financial Implications 
 

2.1. All decisions must fall within the Highways funding allocated to the Salisbury Area Board. 
 

2.2. If funding is allocated in line with LHFIG recommendations outlined in this report, and all relevant third party contributions are confirmed, 
Salisbury Area Board will have a remaining highways funding balance of £0 in the LHFIG allocation available for the 2024/2025 financial 
year.  

 

3. Legal Implications 
 

3.1. There are no specific legal implications related to this report. 
 

4. HR Implications 
 

4.1. There are no specific HR implications related to this report. 
 

5. Equality and Inclusion Implications 
 

5.1 The schemes recommended to the Area Board will improve road safety for all users of the highway. 
 

6. Safeguarding implications  
 
There are no specific safeguarding implications related to this report. 
 


